BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on 27th October 2022

253/22
PRESENT:


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Neil Bullock, Angela Drakakis-Smith, Dave Hales, Richard Head, Frank Speed and Chris Watkin.  

254/22
IN ATTENDANCE:

PCSO Damian Wright.


Two members of the public.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

255//22
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Berrisford (family illness), Daly (away), Ecclestone (work), Karling (other commitment) and Owen (away).  County Cllr Northcott (other commitment), Borough Cllrs Gary & Simon White (away).

256/22
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items.  There were no declarations made at this point.

257/22
The Chairman invited the police representative PCSO Damian Wright to present his report.  He advised that he had been able to access data regarding traffic speeds collected by the static speed camera van deployed by the police.  Eight deployments across 11.5hrs had identified 10 offences though, of course, traffic speeds were quickly reduced during monitoring sessions not least because vehicles would flash warnings to oncoming traffic.  Data from Community Speed Watch gave a highest speed of 48mph with around 3.5% of vehicles exceeding the speed limit which was broadly in line with the average across Newcastle Borough.  There were four reported road traffic collisions in the previous 12 months and it did not appear that speed had been a major factor in any of these incidents (and that a misjudgement leading to a clipped kerb, dazzling by low sun, poor positional awareness and a medical incident had been the principal causes).



A member asked whether the speeding identified by the speed camera van led to prosecution or warning letters.  The PCSO reported that prosecutions were pursued where offences were identified.



The PCSO also reported on the increasing role of the police in mental health issues in the community and assured members that there was effective co-operation between police, health and other partners in safeguarding within the geographical area for which the team of which he is a member is responsible.

258/22
The Chairman explained the procedure for public participation and closed the meeting to allow the two members of the public present to address the Council.



The two members of the public present both wished to comment on conditions on Checkley Lane.  The flooding issues had first been reported in 2019 and we would shortly be heading into a fourth winter with the issues identified then still present. Nothing seemed to change and the response from the relevant authority (Staffordshire County Council Highways) was a sequence of it being “in hand”, “under investigation” or “under review” but there was no substantive progress.  The flooding resulted in damage to vehicles and was potentially hazardous with vehicles having to move to the wrong side of the road to negotiate the highway.  They felt that engineering works on adjoining land had contributed to the problem and that work was necessary to clear the drainage not only by clearing blocked grids but also by jetting the system beneath.  They had identified a grid that had been obscured by silt for some time.  Having cleared the silt to reveal the grid they had notified the County Council who had come out to clear the grid, but this would be of limited benefit unless the system below was also cleared.



The Chairman thanked them for their comments which were absolutely accurate, based on his knowledge of the area since 1992 and when the flooding problem was solved circa 1998 by clearing the drainage ditches.  It was unfortunate that County Cllr Northcott could not be present as this clearly fell within his area of responsibility as the local county councillor and the Council was confident that he was doing all he could on the issue.  The Clerk read out the relevant section from Cllr Nortcott’s report: the highways liaison officer had returned from sick leave and was picking up on issues.  Although there was nothing currently to report Cllr Northcott “hoped some [progress] will be forthcoming by the next meeting”.



The Parish Council had been lobbying hard on the issue for several years with both the County Council (highways) and the Borough Council (on the planning issue on the adjacent land) but unfortunately to no effect.  The Parish Council would however continue to press the matter.



Cllr Northcott also reported on the new street lamp in the centre of Betley village which was shining directly into the bedroom of one house and onto another.  The electricity company were of a view that the lamp was compliant and could not be adjusted.

259/22
Members considered the Minutes of the meeting of 29th September 2022.  The Clerk advised that he had circulated an initial draft set of Minutes and that he had then incorporated various typing corrections and minor drafting amendments within the draft Minutes circulated to members in advance of the meeting.  A member had then e-mailed the Clerk with several substantive amendments which they wished to place before members.  The Chairman had e-mailed members, prior to the meeting, explaining how this matter would have to be handled (within the Standing Orders) given such amendments were unprecedented.

260/22
Cllr Drakakis-Smith proposed an amendment to Minute 227.  The Clerk read the proposed amendment and then sought clarification whether the amendment was to replace that in the draft, an addition, or if it was to substitute for part of the draft.  The proposer explained that it was a replacement.  The Clerk expressed concern that the amendment if carried would not give an indication of the nature of the interests declared or otherwise.



There being no seconder the amendment fell.

261/22
Cllr Drakakis-Smith proposed an amendment to Minute 230.  The Clerk read the proposed amendment and then sought clarification whether the amendment was to replace that in the draft, an addition, or if it was to substitute for part of the draft.  The proposer explained that it was to modify only the fifth sentence of the draft Minute.  The Clerk suggested an alternative form of words which he felt would convey the meaning sought by the proposer.



RESOLVED that the words “and other public and private property was also damaged” be added after the words “the speed limit sign” in Minute 230/22.
262/22
Cllr Drakakis-Smith proposed an amendment to Minute 243.  The Clerk read the proposed amendment and then sought clarification whether the amendment was to replace that in the draft, an addition, or if it was to substitute for part of the draft especially as the draft minute was made up of eleven lines and a two part resolution whereas the amendment was of three lines with no resolution.  The Clerk also objected to the wording that “the Clerk said he did not know” (the cost of the speed monitoring equipment) when the draft minute recorded that he had said that running costs were low.  Cllr Bullock indicated that it was he who had said he did not know the cost and that the Clerk had then provided an answer. The proposer explained that the amendment was to replace the second paragraph of the draft Minutes.  



There being no seconder the amendment fell.

263/22
Cllr Drakakis-Smith proposed an amendment to Minute 245.  The Clerk read the proposed amendment and then sought clarification whether the amendment was to replace that in the draft, an addition, or if it was to substitute for part of the draft.  The proposer explained that it was a replacement.  The Clerk expressed concern that the amendment if carried would not refer to the advice he had given to the meeting regarding insurance cover in respect to works carried out which he felt was an important matter.



There being no seconder the amendment fell.

264/22
RESOLVED that, subject to the amendment of Minute 230/22 above (see Minute 261/22), the minutes of the meeting of 29th September be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.

265/22
The police report having already been dealt with the Clerk wished to place on record his appreciation of Cllr Bullock’s efforts in securing a police presence at the meeting.

266/22
The Clerk advised that there had been no items of Urgent Business since the last meeting requiring the use of the Council’s Tanding Order 32.

267/22 The Clerk listed Action Points from the September meeting as follows:


235 - Code of Conduct. A report had been tabled at this meeting


236 - Siding Out. Cllr Northcott would be asked whether there had been any progress or a likely timescale for progress


241 - Works at East Lawns were within permitted development rights


242 - The Baldwins Gate planning application was refused. However it may go to appeal and the issue of the validity of NDP policies will be further tested


248 - 20 is Plenty Presentation.  Cllr Bullock had attended the virtual event meeting and would be reporting to the November meeting.


249 - Bowls Club. The Club has been advised of the offer of funding from the Parish Council and were very pleased with the offer.

268/22
The Chairman’s Report had been circulated to members.  This covered concerns regarding the unprecedented volume of e-mails between councillors and to the Clerk since the elections in May which was having a significant and adverse impact on the running of the council. Members needed to recognise that if this continued it would have an impact on the future running of the Council, requiring either an increase in the precept or a reduction in other budget lines. As the Chairman would be absent the Council would be represented by the Vice-Chairman on Armistice Day and Remembrance Sunday.  There was no Vice-Chairman’s Report.

269/22
The Clerk had nothing to report which was not otherwise covered on the Agenda.

270/22
The County Councillor had sent a report by e-mail, which the Clerk would forward to members.  There was no Borough Councillor report.  Cllr Drakakis-Smith commented they felt that the county councillor’s reports were lengthened unduly by the inclusion of general county matters (such as various county-wide policy initiatives) that were not directly related to the parish and that they would prefer the oral report to be restricted to local matters.  More general items could be circulated by e-mail to members. Cllr Head agreed with this view.  The Chairman indicated that initially he felt members who took that view should contact the county councillor directly to suggest he adopt such an approach.

271/22
Reports from outside bodies were considered.  Cllr Hales reported that the Betley Trust had met recently and all was in good order.  Cllr Drakakis-Smith asked whether there was any link between the Betley Trust and the Rural Runabout transport scheme.  The Chairman advised there was no connection; the Rural Runabout was a scheme linked to the six participating rural parish councils.  The councillor then asked for more details on how this was run, if it was still running; the Clerk advised that this agenda item would be the appropriate point at which to ask questions.

272/22
The Clerk advised that a lawful development certificate had been issued for works at Holly Mount, Deans Lane, Balterley and that a planning application had been received within the preceding 48hrs for further works at the same property.  Cllrs Watkin and Bettley-Smith had kindly reviewed the application and it was agreed that the application should be considered at the meeting.  Cllr Watkin described the application, but both councillors felt that it was difficult to take a view as the plans on the Borough planning site seemed to show two copies of the proposed elevations and no copy of the existing. Comparison was therefore impossible.  A councillor reported that a lawful development certificate had been issued and suggested that work had commenced in advance of permission being granted.  Was the application retrospective?  Further it was described as a full application but there was no information provided and sections of the application form had been redacted.



The Clerk suggested that the lawful development certificate might apply to part of the work, with other parts requiring permission (hence the application).  Any works that had commenced could well relate to the permitted development element and would therefore be fully in order.  From the limited documentation he had seen there was nothing to suggest the application was retrospective.



RESOLVED that the Council has no alternative but to object to the application as it was defective in a material particular in that the supplied plans were incorrect and incomplete. The Parish Council would wish to be reconsulted when accurate plans and a valid application was available.
273/22
The Clerk advised members that a planning officer had been allocated to investigate a potential planning enforcement issue at Coachman’s Cottage, Betley but was currently on leave; he would expect an update on the officer’s return.
274/22
Members considered the adoption of the LGA 2020 Model Code of Conduct (as amended 2021).



The Clerk had supplied all members with copies of the Code, the Council’s existing Code (adopted in 2012), and a briefing note setting out the background. The Chairman had e-mailed all members, prior to the meeting, explaining how this matter would have to be handled (in accordance with the Standing Orders) including the procedure for moving amendments, given a view had been expressed by Cllr Drakakis-Smith that the LGA 2020 Model Code of Conduct (as amended 2021) should be re-written to suit Parish Council requirements. 


RESOLVED 
a) that the LGA Model Code of Conduct be adopted with the exception of Appendix B paras 5 and 10 which related to the role of Cabinet members which therefore were not relevant to the Parish Council;




b) that the Clerk be asked to continue to investigate the precise requirements of Section C iii) of Other Registerable Interests (Table 2 of the Model Code).



A member indicated that she was unhappy with this conclusion and felt no opportunity had been given for members to suggest amendments to the Code.  She felt that the Code required further amendment to be suitable for the needs of the Parish Council, specifically in relation to the process for dealing with alleged breaches.  It was explained by the Clerk that the role of investigating and assessing alleged breaches lay with the Monitoring Officer at the Borough Council and that the Code had been adopted, unamended, by literally hundreds of authorities across the country. She stated that she had expected to discuss each of the options set out in the Clerk’s briefing in turn.  The Clerk explained that a proposition having been proposed and seconded any other option could only be considered if it was in turn proposed and seconded by members.  The Chairman said the Clerk’s briefing was quite clear and had set out options for members to consider.  In the event Option 1 was proposed and seconded and there were no amendments to that proposal.  Therefore, under the Standing Orders, the Chairman had moved to the vote.  Further, the Chairman felt that he had given ample opportunity for any member to move an amendment had they so wished and no indication had been forthcoming at the meeting.  The Clerk confirmed that the Code would be subject to review at the Annual Meeting of the Council in the same manner as the Standing Orders, or at any other time at the request of members.  The Chairman said he hoped, given her views, that this made the member more comfortable and she confirmed this was the case.
275/22
Members considered a briefing from the Clerk setting out an initial illustrative draft precept and budget for 2023-2024.



The Chairman explained that this would normally have been considered at the November meeting but in view of the current high rate of inflation and issues regarding the Clerk’s employment to which he had alluded in his Report earlier in the meeting he had asked for initial discussion to be brought forward to this meeting.  It was clear that if the current call on the Clerk’s time was maintained it would require a significant increase in hours which would in turn impact on the budget. The Clerk was currently working unpaid hours to meet the increased workload of recent months but it was unlikely that a new Clerk would work on that basis.  



Cllr Drakakis-Smith said that as the largest single item of expenditure was on administration this area of expenditure should be looked at first. She suggested that the Clerk should keep a record of hours worked and what duties he carried out over the next month in order to gauge what he did, how long it took and whether the work was necessary.  A member suggested that such a record would be of little value given the uneven volume of work over the course of a year.  The Clerk explained that the workload varied greatly over the course of the year.  For example August and December should (in theory) be light months since the Council did not normally hold a meeting, while April and May could be very busy with the Annual Electors’ Meeting, the Annual Meeting of the Council, preparation of year-end accounts and audit arrangements etc.  It was a matter for members but he could see little value in a “snapshot” of a single month.  He also explained that the current arrangement, of 9.5hrs per week, was an annualised figure drawn up by the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Clerk and approved by the Council.  The best estimate at the time had been that the Clerk’s duties extended to 495 hours across a year which equated to 9.5hrs per week.  His personal view was that the workload had increased since that calculation had been made, and substantially so since the elections of May 2022.



Cllr Drakakis-Smith suggested that the Clerk should stop carrying out unnecessary duties.  A member asked for examples of such duties.  Cllr Drakakis-Smith responded that if the Clerk was to keep a record of the work he did then such any unnecessary work could be identified.



The Clerk commented that he did not feel any of his duties were unnecessary though clearly some were more important than others.  As far as the recent increase in work was concerned the main factor was the forest of e-mails since May, overwhelmingly from a single councillor, and the most effective way to reduce that workload would be for the councillor concerned to reduce her demands on the time of the Clerk.  The Chairman noted he had expressed concern about the number of e-mails, which had increased substantially since May, on several occasions.  Given the current workload the Clerk felt it was particularly unhelpful that the councillor had sent an e-mail to other councillors recommending that a deadline of 31st December 2022 be fixed for the resignation of the Clerk.  He pointed out that a date for an employee’s resignation was a matter for the employee, not the employer.  That would require redundancy or dismissal.  The councillor replied that the suggestion had been meant to be helpful to the Clerk.



Cllr Drakakis-Smith said that she had difficulty in understanding the budget placed before members.  In particular what was the salary of the Clerk, was it £6,000 or £8,430?  The Clerk replied that the Clerk’s salary was set out in footnote a) of the briefing supplied to all members (9.5hrs per week x £11.30 per hour x 52.14 weeks per annum = £5,600).  The councillor then asked how the £8,430 figure for administration she had seen was arrived at?  The Clerk explained that this figure was the current year’s budget for the Clerk’s salary along with the individual budget lines listed under General Admin (insurance, audit, hall hire, subscriptions, website and other {postages, printing etc.}).  Again, these figures were set out in the briefing supplied to all members.



Cllr Drakakis-Smith suggested that the Clerk should supply the current budget, likely out-turn, and a draft budget for next year to members.  The Clerk assisted the member and it was pointed out that the briefing supplied to all members already contained the current budget and a draft budget for 2023-24 (it was a little early to predict a likely out-turn for the current year).



The Clerk stated that in addition to the extra workload arising out of the increased volume of e-mails specific requests for access to or copies of council documents, again largely from one councillor, had placed extra pressure on his time.



RESOLVED that the Clerk be asked to prepare draft budgets based on 5% and 10% increases in the precept, to be considered at the November meeting.
276/22
The Chairman indicated that as the meeting was close to the two hour limit suggested in best practice guidance he would be looking to close the meeting shortly and suggested that urgent business should be considered, specifically financial matters.

277/22
The Clerk had circulated to members a list of invoices to hand and payments due, and the Financial and Bank Statements to date.  


RESOLVED
a) that the Council authorises payment of the following : 

G Griffiths

Reimbursement
£     18.50
1563

Shires Accountants
Payroll

£     82.80
1564

L Rimmer

Memorial Garden
£   300.00
1565





b) that the Financial Statement be received;





c) that the Bank Statement, having been inspected by the Chairman be noted and the reconciliation verified and be signed by the Chairman.

278/22
Members considered issues relating to the Council’s property and assets.  The Clerk advised that arrangements for winter bedding were in place.



RESOLVED that arrangements be made for sweets to be provided for children attending the Christmas lighting event.
279/22
Members considered a briefing note prepared by the Clerk on access to historical minutes, their potential archiving and issues relating to confidentiality within the Minutes.



RESOLVED that the press and public be excluded from consideration of this item under the provisions of the Local Government Act 1972  Schedule 12A Part 1 Paragraphs 1 and 12.


The Clerk explained that he had identified historical council minutes currently held by the Council.  There were some gaps prior to 2006 and in some cases the copies which had survived were the Clerk’s own copies rather than the official signed Minutes.  He would suggest that older Minutes should be presented to the appropriate archive (Staffordshire Record Office) but they were currently unable to accept as they were undergoing extensive refurbishment and reorganisation.



Cllr Drakakis-Smith expressed concern that, following her request for past Minutes, it had emerged that some could not be traced.  She also suggested that as the Record Office was unable to accept the material currently it should instead be offered to Keele University or Brampton Museum.  The Chairman noted that all Minutes for the Clerk’s period in office were complete and any gaps in the record were before the current Clerk was appointed.  The Clerk advised that the recommended practice was that material should be lodged with the Record Office.  The Chairman agreed that the Parish Council should follow recommended practice.

 

The Clerk agreed that it was unfortunate that some Minutes could not be traced.  He would continue to check if any untraced Minutes were still held.  



He also stated that his efforts to trace relevant paperwork were not helped when substantial requests for documentation were made particularly under the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) and were therefore subject to statutory time limits.  Cllr Drakakis-Smith stated that she had used the FOIA as she had gained the impression that some material requested would not otherwise be supplied and she had no confidence that the Clerk would supply the information.  The Clerk responded that, as he had stated in an e-mail to all members, the Council would meet all of its legal obligations in respect of making documents available but members had to realise the time constraints within which he worked and that the requests made, which he listed, were substantial.  Excessive requests, particularly under the FOIA, could result in other work (e.g. preparing for meetings) being delayed.  Cllr Drakakis-Smith asked whether the Council would meet the requirement to supply the documents requested within the 20 21 day limit set by the legislation.  The Clerk stated that was his intention.



The Chairman indicated that as there was clearly disagreement on the matter a vote could not be taken and the agenda item would be deferred to the November meeting. In the meantime he asked, for the record, that the requests made by Cllr Drakakis-Smith for documents should be minuted.  They were as follows:




Ten years of past Minutes for “orientation as a councillor”; subsequently extended to twenty years for “orientation as a councillor”;




Twenty years of  past Minutes as “I [Cllr Dakakis-Smith] am undertaking a research project”;




All available minutes for the Neighbourhood Development Plan Working Group (a minimum of 28 sets of minutes);




Copies of the Register of Interests for all councillors.

280/22
The Clerk advised members of a letter received from the Chairman of the Rural Runabout (Newcastle-under-Lyme Rural Parishes Transport Scheme) (Cllr Robert Bettley-Smith).


RESOLVED that the press and public be excluded from consideration of this item under the provisions of the Local Government Act 1972  Schedule 12A Part 1 Paragraphs 1 and 12.


The Clerk summarised the content of the letter, which was noted.

281/22
The Chairman advised that Item 16 (Highways and footpaths), 17 (Area Issues), 18 (Correspondence - 850th Anniversary Charter) would be deferred to the November meeting, that the Clerk would address Item 20 (Council communication) and that the next scheduled meeting would be held on Thursday 24th November.

282/22
The meeting closed at 21.42.

